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This was a homeschool conference talk I gave over the weekend
and fair warning–it is not for the faint of heart (I actually
had people walk out/mute me). I directly tackle the reason so
many kids are walking away from the Bible and their faith and
deconstructing after being homeschooled. But it also applies
to churched kids in general. What happens when we teach our
kids to think critically about everything EXCEPT the Bible and
about faith and about our own interpretations and doctrines?
It’s an easy mistake to make even without meaning to. Let’s
explore the problems and how to reverse is so that if our kids
do deconstruct, they will still have the building materials to
reconstruct a better and stronger faith.
If you can’t see the podcast player, click here.
I don’t care who you are and how you live and what kind of
example you have been. Your kids might walk away from the
Bible and from the faith entirely—you have to understand and
be prepared for that possibility. It requires a lot of
humility, which we often lack, and it necessitates prayer and
trust in God. We cannot, can not, guarantee anything about the
future lives of our children—goodness, we can’t even guarantee
today. We do our best and hope that they will love God and
surrender their lives to Jesus, but this is not a battle we
can win in the flesh or through any specific curriculum or
homeschooling method. Parenting isn’t about guarantees but
about flying by the seat of our pants and hoping against hope
for positive results. Having this mindset has been a must for

me and kept me sane during my four years of homeschooling my
now twenty-one-year-old twin boys, one physically and
developmentally disabled and the other supposedly normal but
as all you boy moms and dads can attest to, there is nothing
normal about boys! And I say that lovingly, from the time they
turn fifteen months old to the time someone else buries
them—they are generally a handful unless you get one of those
quiet studious ones. I think that my boys were born late
enough in the day that they had already run out of those and
only had the wild ones left.
And sometimes we think we should try to tame them and maybe we
should—after all, which of us has not been tamed since we
found our salvation at the foot of the Cross and inside that
empty tomb? Sometimes we forget that it was not the Bible that
tamed us in any real way, but relationship. The Bible can be
seen by children as the enemy when we use it in ways for them
that don’t reflect our experience with the divine. So, we have
to be careful else they end up like the wayward children of
Israel who had a whole lot of do’s and don’ts but no
indwelling of the Holy Spirit to write those commandments on
their hearts in such a way that it becomes important to them,
this love of God and neighbor. Every religion on earth has
rules and ethics, and anyone can follow rules and observe
community morality if they set their mind to it—but what sets
the followers of Jesus apart is that they are being
transformed from within. And guess what? We can tell the
stories and we can live it out in front of them and we can
hold them to our notion of what Biblical standards look like,
but what we cannot do is open their eyes and draw them to our
Savior—that is God’s work. And so it is of the utmost
importance that while we are telling the stories and
impressing upon them the beauty of the Word, that we create a
hunger within them for what we have. And for that, we must
constantly be changing toward perfection and they need to see
it and furthermore, they need to understand that it isn’t
about anything we are doing in our own power. We are following

the leader, and we are largely the people who will show our
kids whether or not that leader can and should be trusted.
Our maturity in the faith matters. It is a matter of life and
death. My kids have seen my journey because I became a
believer a mere two years before we adopted them at birth. And
it isn’t my constant Bible reading and studying that has
impressed upon them the reality of God but instead how they
have watched me struggle and change and blow it and apologize
and make amends. You see, despite all of their biblical
education, they aren’t readers and so their father and I are
the only Bible they have right now. They were the guinea pigs
for every one of my Bible curriculum books but they are also
at that age where they are discovering what it means to be
grownups and I love some of their decisions and I hate others.
But it’s in God’s hands now. I am just grateful that they
still come to me when they have questions about what the Bible
says about this or that—but what I want to talk about is why
they still ask me questions and why they know that nothing is
off limits.
You see, I handled homeschooling differently than what I see
from the majority of believing parents and I did it quite by
accident and it had the unintentional effect of leaving the
door open to them while they are deciding who they are and
what they want to be and how God is going to figure into all
that. And your kids will go through it too—some sooner and
some later. Everyone goes through it differently, and we have
all seen the young “golden children” who look like ministerial
prodigies turn from the faith because they grew up within a
culture and not as sinners fundamentally changed by the Cross.
I don’t blame them—it isn’t like you can really tell if
someone is saved or not. For parents, generally good behavior
is enough to convince us that our kids are believers. But
anyone can behave, and especially the compliant ones—like me.
Anyone can say the right things to please their parents and
set their minds at ease—okay, that wasn’t me but then that’s

why I am not there in person because talking without a script
can be disastrous. I will never forget the time that I went
off script and told viewers that, instead of teaching adults
via video, I instead announced that I made adult videos. So,
if you ever hear that rumor, I am the one who evidently
started it.
From the time my boys were preschoolers, I taught them
critical thinking in some fun ways. Mostly it involved my
telling them something ridiculous and looking into their
trusting little eyes and saying, “Now, do you think that is
true? Tell me why that does or doesn’t make sense.” And we
would talk about it and sometimes they would talk to one
another about it because I was definitely the third wheel in
that relationship. But before they would run off to play, I
would always tell them the truth and I made sure to really
drive home the reality that just because they love me and
depend on me and trust me, doesn’t mean that I am always going
to be right about everything. Grown-ups lie, they misjudge
their level of knowledge and expertise in areas, they fall for
and pass on someone else’s lies, or they mistake their
opinions for truth. And we all of us do that whether we like
it or not, whether we really understand it or not. Allowing
them to understand that my take on things can be questioned,
that they can ask me questions knowing that I will be honest
if all I can give them is an educated or uneducated guess, or
will just flat out tell them I don’t know the answer to
things, has really bolstered their confidence in me as someone
they actually can take their Bible questions to. If I have no
idea, I won’t pretend as though I do. And not just on the
Bible but other topics too. Honestly and credibility begin
with our being honest about what we do and do not know, and
being open to new information.
Critical thinking requires honesty and credibility along with
learning how to use logic as well as understanding that just
because something seems logical to us, doesn’t mean that we

had enough expertise to make that judgment. Critical thinking
begins and ends with our honest evaluation of our own level of
understanding, experience, and limitations. And most kids, and
even homeschoolers, never learn critical thinking because we
parents are often fooled into believing that teaching an
alternate view from what they teach in public schools
represents critical thinking when all we have done is to
indoctrinate them in another view that they are not allowed to
question—namely our views. I found out in my first year of
homeschooling that I was very much indoctrinating my kids
every bit as much as any public school could (and I am not
going to lie, we have had wonderful public-school experiences
in six different school districts, so I am not anti-public
school). Among other things, I had my kids absolutely
convinced that the end times were close enough that they
stopped caring about being adults because they never thought
they would ever be adults (and I didn’t even believe that
myself, I just read the Bible to them)! I also taught them
(long before homeschooling started) to revere a lot of urban
legends about Christian origins because I hadn’t yet begun to
delve into responsible scholarship. I thought I was teaching
them to think critically but what I was really doing was
simply presenting a different unquestionable narrative. And if
that sounds familiar, you are not alone.
The truth is that I had to learn to think critically about the
Bible before I could teach my children that it was okay to
question and wrestle—like Abraham, Jacob, Moses, the
Psalmists, the Prophets, and many others did. Because if we
don’t allow them to think critically about the Bible and about
faith we are (1) being unbiblical in our approach to faith,
(2) leaving them helpless to the honest challenges, questions
and wrestling that others will present them with, (3) setting
them up for failure because they might only have a
relationship with a set of unassailable do’s and don’ts, which
makes us comfortable at our age, without any of the realities
of an actual relationship with God, when relationships are

messy, and (4) legalistic instead of wise. And we’re going to
talk about all of those today. Or, I am, anyway.
Disclaimer: I am neither a scholar, or a theologian, but I
play one on the radio. Seriously, about ten years ago I began
to dive deeply into the Olympic sized pool of Biblical
scholarship, and I think the first book I read was David
DeSilva’s Honor, Patronage, Kinship, and Purity: Unlocking New
Testament Culture—and my brain exploded. I became obsessed
with Biblical sociology—as my Amazon bill attests to. It
changed how I read everything, and different scholars had
different opinions based upon their field of expertise, and
when they were all combined the Bible became this beautiful
mosaic highlighting the story of God’s rescue plan for
humanity while teaching us wisdom and love and compassion and
hospitality and humility and presenting us with conflicting
commandments that force us to cleave to Him, to wrestle with
Him, to be continually depending on His wisdom and begging Him
for a larger share of it. And I learned about Covenants and
these obscure passages in the Bible—it was like I had been
living in a dark room and someone flipped on a switch. The
point is that we cannot think critically without experience,
exposure, and wisdom.
Experience in relationship with God and others alerts us when
a verse about God and our responsibilities toward others are
being taken out of context and manipulated and misrepresented.
We need to know who God is and isn’t before we go out trying
to be His ambassadors in the world and especially before we
try to model Him for our kiddos. Exposure is almost as
important, and the least utilized and especially within
fundamentalism and triumphalist denominations. If all we have
are approved interpretations, we will be incapable of thinking
critically and if we are not allowed to be exposed to people
who see things differently, we will have no other choice than
to assume that there is only one way to look at a passage.
Quashing questions and shaming and discouraging the questioner

are all ways of stomping out the dangers of exposure to new
ideas but a faith that doesn’t know of any other alternative
isn’t faith at all—because faith is inherently about trust and
it is a fluid thing. Where there is no room for questions and
wrestling, no faith is needed—sometimes, no faith is even
possible. And the freedom to question must be instilled early,
and at home, where it is safe, or it will happen out in the
world where you have no say whatsoever. And for those of us
who were not allowed to question and were forced to accept
what we were presented with, often blindly, we must learn the
freedom the Bible gives us to question, first and foremost,
before we are safe people to be questioned. And without
wisdom, the ability to know when to hold fast and when to let
go, what to do and what not to do, and all the nuances of a
real faith walk—it can become nothing but an exercise in fearbased legalism where others suffer for our inability to be
flexible when the situation demands it.
You see, teaching critical thinking when it comes to topics
like evolution, sexuality, science, math, etc. and then
shutting it down when it comes to the Bible is probably the
biggest mistake we as parents can make and I believe it is why
our kids are experiencing such crisis when they leave our
homes and find critical thinkers everywhere on the one subject
they weren’t allowed to really even independently think about.
And let me tell you that there is no more important subject on
earth to teach our kids to think critically about. Because
someday they will, and if it isn’t with us then someone else
is going to be in control of the dialogue and they are going
to make arguments that fundamentalism and triumphalism aren’t
going to be able to satisfy if your kids are smart.
A few definitions here—fundamentalism is not all bad and I
agree with most of its tenets, but we get into trouble when we
force the Bible into the very modern box that says every
single verse means exactly what it looks like it means and is
absolutely true and that there are no errors, scribal or

otherwise, and that we must take everything literally.
Fundamentalism never existed until very modern times when the
idea of evolution and some scientific discoveries brought
certain elements of the text into doubt. Ancient people, for
example, absolutely believed in a flat earth—not just the
Israelites but every pagan nation based not on critical
thinking but what they could see with their eyes and what made
sense to them. Until 500 BC, they also believed that brains
were useless skull wadding and that thoughts originated in the
heart and emotions from the other internal organs—so the OT
supports this belief while in the NT, Jesus and Paul talk
about thoughts originating in the mind instead of the organs.
As a scientist who has also studied the ancient world, I much
appreciate that God spoke to Moses’s audience in terms of what
they could understand and not in terms of scientific
accuracy—because if God had been scientifically accurate, He
would have had to invent new words and would have no way of
even beginning to teach them what those words meant. And for
that matter, it would be beyond our understanding as well. And
although it seems wise to tell kids that every word is
literally and accurately true, which is important to us as
post-Enlightenment people, instead of truth, which is based on
the priority that ancients gave to wisdom, it is also a recipe
for disaster. God speaks to us where we are, and He spoke to
them where they were—in the wilderness, listening to Moses
tell the story of God’s rescue plan to save humanity from the
evils of sin and death that they saw all around them in the
ancient Near Eastern world. It was not a book to teach them
about science, they simply wouldn’t have even understood the
concept of a world that wasn’t micromanaged by gods and
goddesses—as evidenced by their continually worshiping
regional deities alongside Yahweh throughout their existence!
And so, in Genesis one, God spoke of the creation of the
universe in their modern vernacular of the building and
furnishing of a Temple. It made perfect sense to them that

Yahweh was announcing that He had taken up residence as their
god and king. We modern folks forget that the Bible was
written for us but it wasn’t written to us and when we don’t
know
what
they
knew,
we
can
draw
disastrous
conclusions—disastrous because they cause divisions and
infighting when none are warranted and we take up positions
based on what makes sense to us. And, of course, we pass that
onto our kids, and they become locked into fundamentalist
ideas that there is only one way to see what is written—and it
is our way, not theirs. When that happens, we also tend toward
elitism, as though now in all our modernity we are the
ultimate arbiters of what this ancient document written to
ancient people actually means. We must always be humble before
the text and especially before our God who is always generous
and compassionate to communicate with us where we are
according to our understanding and not according to His,
because our brains are just way too small, and we still know
far too little.
Triumphalism is another problem in Western Christianity.
Triumphalism is the practice of religion that forces us to
always be focused on victory, positivity, and personal and
denominational glorification. We got that from Rome, by the
way, this idea that we are marching gloriously on to victory,
and we have so many hymns about it that we don’t even question
it. The problem is that triumphalism allows no discussion of
the very real evils happening to our brothers and sisters in
the contested regions of the world where Christians have no
political or, more importantly, military power. The Bible
speaks of a non-triumphal reality of suffering and injustice
and lamentation. In fact, 40% of the Psalms are lamentations,
crying out in agony, pain, confusion, and anger toward God
over horrible circumstances. And an entire book of the Bible
is dedicated to Lamentations! The Prophets lament, Moses
laments, David laments—we see lamentations everywhere except
in those places where Christianity is coupled with power and
protection. But we must think critically about the reality of

the historical church in the world, and we must teach our
children to think critically about the triumphalist, Christian
nationalistic narrative because it is not reflected in the
Bible nor in the rest of the world and when our adult kids are
asked the hard questions about theodicy—how a good God can
allow terrible evils—if they aren’t familiar with the terrible
evils described in the Bible and have only been handed empty
platitudes, they will be, again, unprepared. Believe me, the
Western Church will not be victorious, but Jesus will be. It’s
going to be a messy ride, though.
It’s messy because relationships are messy. Faith is messy.
And we should embrace the mess, and teach our kids to do the
same or they will leave our houses so rigid that they will
snap as soon as pressure is applied. We need to raise them up
as children of the Book, yes, but all of the book and
especially the messy parts. And we need to get to the point
where we and they can do it fearlessly. We parents have been
indoctrinated to believe that doubt is the enemy but not
allowing doubt is what we truly must guard against. Do we
answer a fool according to his folly or not? Back-to-back
verses in Proverbs 26 give us entirely different answers
because wisdom teaches us that life isn’t black and white but
instead situational. If God is love, then why did the
Canaanite genocide happen? Did it even happen or is it an
example of ancient hyperbole, literary exaggeration to drive
home a point that we see all through Scripture because that is
how they communicated. Are we afraid to really really talk
with our kids about the Bible? Are we only talking at them and
telling them what we want them to accept—even if it doesn’t
tell the whole story?
Kids are hypocrisy detectors, and when we homeschooling
parents are on our soap boxes pontificating about the
importance of getting our kids out of public schools because
they aren’t being taught to think critically and then we
forbid our kids to think critically when it comes to the most

important book, the most important aspect, and the most
important relationship of their lives—the house of cards is
going to fall and a lot of adults are never able to get over
that because they lack the tools to reassemble their faith—not
upon the false foundation of fundamentalism and triumphalism
or whatever -ism they were raised with—but on the foundation
of God’s salvific work through Jesus, which is the true
metanarrative of the Bible. Not young earth creationism, not
the flood, not the identity of the Nephilim or Nimrod or
Melchizedek, not how the divine name is pronounced or the
claimed pagan origins of this or that doctrine or ritual or
when or if the rapture is going to happen. None of that—we
need to provide them with the building blocks to reconstruct
in case they deconstruct. We cannot afford to simply
indoctrinate them with what we want them to believe and see it
as enough because as we can see all around us, it is not
enough. Our kids are walking away, and who can blame them when
we tell them to think critically when we ourselves too often
have mistaken the adoption of alternate world views with a
critical assessment of the situation. Believe what I tell you
to believe, accept my explanations, don’t ask those questions,
have more faith, pray more, don’t listen to that other
denomination or that scholar or that theologian, and you will
be okay just so long as you don’t stray from our path. I mean,
God’s path…
And so, I embarked upon this very unique ministry, this very
strange ministry—certainly not the ministry I wanted or
thought I was being prepared for. I had a series of dreams
involving children beginning in 2004, where I was surrounded
by one hundred children and none of them were biological. So,
you can imagine how terrifying that was. I had no idea how
that was going to happen, and I didn’t even want to think
about it. I was absolutely terrified that meant we were going
to be foster parents to all one hundred at the same time. But,
you know, I had no desire whatsoever to make that happen, so I
just put it on the shelf. Ten years later, a friend from Ghana

had a vision about me that was almost the same. Still, I
waited. A year later I had a dream about believing parents who
were leaving their kids behind, so I went back for them. I
found Jesus with them, and He told me that the parents had
gone off expecting to meet Him, but He was lingering for the
sake of the children and wouldn’t be coming when they
expected.
But a year before having that last dream, God slammed me to
the mat by giving me a very odd book to write—teaching serious
Bible college level materials to children. And so, I wrote
Honor and Shame in the Bible, and the process was amazing—it
was like it just flowed out of my brain, in order, making
perfect sense but then when God gives me a book to write,
that’s always how it happens. I have like twenty unfinished
manuscripts in my files of books I tried to write without Him.
It doesn’t work. And I taught families how to look at the
Bible critically, like scholars, in terms of honor/shame
culture which couldn’t be more different than our own if we
tried. And I started getting feedback from parents because
their kids were really getting it, and they were analyzing the
text based on this one small subject and they couldn’t wait
for Bible study because they were able to engage with the text
in ways they never thought possible. And they were having
family discussions and debates about what was going on based
on this understanding. Parents and children were learning to
see the Bible as something to interact with, struggle, and
question their previous assumptions—by critically looking at
the Bible stories with a more ancient set of eyes. And it
started to come alive. And it all led to understanding Jesus
and His mission better.
And then came my volume on Covenants, and it happened again.
Kids were writing their own suzerain vassal covenants and
exploring what it meant to be in Covenant through the eyes of
Noah, Abraham, Moses, Phineas, David, and Jesus. They learned
about kings and vassals and land grants and the difference

between covenants and treaties and testaments and they were
understanding concepts that weren’t very well understood just
a hundred years ago but are now clear because of archaeology
and the deciphering of ancient languages. And again, it all
led to understanding Jesus and His mission better.
Then I wrote a much-needed volume on the ancient dyadic
community mindset and a lot of the gruesome question of the
Bible where only fifteen of the fifty lessons were suitable
for children—but I wanted to equip parents with real answers
and real ways to begin to look at the texts about sexuality so
that they could answer the questions as their children became
old enough to ask them. I knew that these sections of
Scripture were very frustrating to those who are unacquainted
with the ancient Near Eastern audience of Scripture, and the
laws and mindsets and basic context of those times—how they
thought and lived and behaved and what made sense to them but
was lost to us until just recently. And again, it all led to
understanding Jesus and His mission better.
My final volume tackled what being an image-bearer meant to
the people of the ancient world, and we explored some “what
if” stories about how life could have been different apart
from the rebellion in the Garden. But the bulk of the book was
about our New Creation life and how we represent God as image
bearers through the development of the fruit of the Spirit.
All of it was designed to make kids see themselves in the
Bible, to enter in and be a part of the story of God’s rescue
plan for humanity. And, of course, it all led to understanding
Jesus and His mission better.
Kids are smart, and they are hungry to be treated as co-heirs
in the Kingdom, which they are. How we present information
must be age sensitive and yet we must be even more sensitive
to explore and think critically ourselves—we cannot be afraid
of the text, but we do have to respect it. We can’t box it in
as though we need to be kept safe from it, as though it could
possibly give us an entirely complete picture of God—who is

forced to communicate His ineffable, indescribable greatness
through metaphors because there simply are no words that are
sufficient. When they come to understand that God is bigger
than the Bible and that the Bible is a tool to help us into a
beginning of understanding of just a glimpse of His majesty,
the Bible can become their ally instead of their jailer. A
companion in their quest to commune with our God and embrace
Him in His complexity. And when that happens, they will still
struggle with the hard questions and the doubts and the
confusion, but it will be with the Bible as a companion that
speaks different truths in different situations and not as an
adversary who is cold, cruel, and detached from our struggles.
We must give them a Bible that is like Jesus and not a Bible
that fits into what we think we can manage and control. Jesus
was unpredictable in His beautiful wisdom—never saying quite
what we would expect, or doing what we think He should, or
conforming to any standard of behavior that we can predict
with any amount of assurance. The Bible doesn’t tell us why
one man is stoned for gathering sticks on the Sabbath when
David lived despite his sexual assault of Bathsheba and his
murder of her husband. God is complex. Jesus is complex. The
Bible, therefore, is complex as well and probably inspires
more questions than it gives answers to.
To honestly be in relationship with the God of the Bible and
Sinai and the Cross and the empty tomb takes a lot of stepping
back and letting go of our need to be certain, which has
reached idolatrous levels in the modern world. In reality, a
God who can be predicted is a God that is small enough to fit
into my approval zone and not big enough to rescue us from sin
and death. When children can be told that, like Aslan, God
isn’t tame and manageable but wild and good, He becomes big
enough for them to trust with their lives, their fear, their
sadness, their future, and their questions and anger as well.
The God who fits in a box is generally either shockingly
permissive or crushingly legalistic—and cares about what we
care about and hates what we hate. The Bible tells different

stories about God for the same reason that our friends,
families, and neighbors can tell entirely different stories
about us without any of them being lies. As we are complex
creatures by design, God is even more so and thank God for it.
But this beauty cannot be appreciated when we do not allow our
kids to think critically about what they are reading, and what
it might mean, and to listen to other critical thinkers, and
when they don’t even know that it is possible to look at the
Bible and see what it really does and doesn’t say. When we
take off our denominational, fundamentalist, triumphalist
glasses and really delve into what it is saying. And yes, kids
can do that too—a little at first but more and more as they
grow older and deeper in relationship and wisdom.
Questions are only the enemy when we neurotically believe that
we must have all the answers or else our kids will become
heathens. Those fears are baseless even though they are
drilled into us by leadership that doesn’t have all the
answers but fears losing control. Or by those whose egos do
not allow an appearance of ignorance. But we are all ignorant,
it is inevitable. We are all wrong about things, it’s
undeniable. We all have a very small and limited
understanding, and that’s okay. We all read things into the
Bible that just aren’t there. We have all fallen for urban
legends and hoaxes. We have all made faulty assumptions based
st

more on 21 century Western ideals and Hollywood than on the
ancient context of the original audience. And one of the most
valuable ways of teaching our kids to think critically is to
openly admit when we find we were wrong and to apologize—from
experience I can tell you that kids are used to being wrong
and it is so discouraging until they really understand that we
as parents are wrong too, more often than we know. I always
say that the only way I know to keep from being proven wrong
is to stop studying and never listen to anyone. But that would
be an illusion because I would still be wrong. And it seems to
me that when we love someone, we don’t want to be stuck with
what we knew about them at any given point but instead desire

to know them more and more. But it requires thinking
critically and re-evaluating when necessary and listening to a
lot of others and not being married to our denominational
understandings or so enamored with any teacher (and especially
me) that we put their materials in a place where only God
deserves to sit.
Too often, we present our kids with what we consider to be
“the final word” and do not allow them the opportunity to
journey with God and others because we are more concerned with
orthodoxy (having all the right ideas, creeds, doctrines,
etc.) than with orthopraxy, which is what the Bible stresses.
Orthopraxy requires a lot of critical thinking and is the bane
of legalism, because orthopraxy is about doing the right
things in the right ways at the right times. Orthopraxy tells
us to love our neighbor and to love God with all we have.
Orthodoxy tells us what that is and isn’t allowed to look like
according to black and white rules that do not allow for
wisdom to have any say at all. The Qumran Covenanters (the
authors of the Dead Sea Scrolls), who might have been the
Essenes spoken of by Josephus, were all about legalism. You do
not break the Sabbath even to save a drowning man, whereas the
Pharisees expected a person to break the Sabbath to save
lives—as do modern Jews to this day. Discovering orthopraxy
requires us to think critically about the Bible and especially
the Torah but also about the Proverbs and the Psalms. Is the
person who dashes Babylonian babies against the rocks really
blessed or was that the honest venting of a man who is at the
rock bottom of despair? Do we answer a fool according to his
folly or not? Depends on the exact situation. Is it okay to
beat a slave to death if it takes more than two days for him
to die? What about the pilgrims who slaughtered Native
Americans because they believed they were living in the new
promised land and found permission in the book of Joshua?
What was the Torah ultimately guiding us toward? The ministry
of Jesus. An end to our oppression of others, a society to

which many of the Torah laws—well, we’re just all grateful
that is no longer our context. But they did represent an
important trajectory out of sin and death and into life and
love. Everything begins somewhere. And being captured and
forced to be the wife of the man who slaughtered your family,
as horrific as we rightfully see it now, was far better than
the battlefield rape that was considered a soldier’s right in
the rest of the world. Orthopraxy teaches us to weigh every
decision by what love looks like to that person, in that
moment and according to their need and there are no hard and
fast rules, no detailed instruction manual outlining every
situation. The Bible was given to us to guide us on to wisdom
and love, not to replace our need to think critically about
what is actually good, or bad, in a situation and act on it.
The Torah is good, but it only provided the bare minimum of
behavior modification in the otherwise brutal and vile
realities of the ancient Near Eastern world.
The truth is that without Jesus, and a real relationship with
Him and an understanding of His ministry and teachings as the
Greater Moses, Greater Solomon, Greater Jonah and Greater
Temple, the Torah is very confusing and especially for
children. And so by interweaving the Genesis stories with
archaeology, sociology, sound exegesis, history and most
importantly Jesus on my radio show, Context for Kids, I am
teaching kids to go beyond the text into a living, breathing,
struggling, questioning, happy, sad, real faith that is not
simply a set of beliefs but an outworking of trust and the
inherent messiness of God being real, Jesus being real, and
our relationship with Him very real as well. I don’t want them
to have a relationship with a book and a set of beliefs. That
leaves us no better off than Muslims or Buddhists. I want them
to have a vibrant, growing, interactive relationship with the
King of kings where they are allowed to do all the things that
the Biblical authors did as they wrestled with God and knew
Him and knew that He knew them. And how many of them had not a
scrap of Bible to even help them along.

One last word. One pitfall of parents coming to an
understanding of Torah after they were already believers is a
knowledge of Jesus, and sometimes we take it for granted that
we can read Torah portions to our kids and they can just pick
up what we attained through entirely different means—you know,
by focusing on Jesus and His teachings and actions. But it
just doesn’t work. Not in the long run. Jesus is the goal of
Torah, which means that Torah serves Jesus and not the other
way around. That’s why Jesus clashed with the religious
authorities who had turned the Torah into an idol, and even
more so their interpretations which were more inspired by
Hellenistic law codes than the ancient wisdom literature that
was given to us by Moses. Jesus wanted them to see the point
of Torah, but they were interested in legislating what they
could and couldn’t get away with. Your kids need Jesus more
than they need the Torah because only Jesus could walk out the
true, long-term, non-culturally specific intentions of God
that we could only guess at without Him.

Waiting for the promise:
patience makes perfect
I came across this, written eight years ago today, and
considering the fact that one year later God told me to write
my first Context for Kids curriculum book, then my Context for
Kids YouTube channel and website, and now I have the Context
for Kids radio show (airing on two stations and also on my
podcast channel) and will be speaking to a homeschooling
conference next month–well, I figured it was good
encouragement for those of you still waiting on your promise
from God. Or it could be your second or third promise because
those trip us up too–especially when that promise comes from

the dream of a scholar whom you have admired for many years.
Not sure I even want that one to happen or how it would but
then I never saw any of this coming or wanted it either.
****
There’s this phrase I use, not sure where I got it from, but
someone undoubtedly coined it long ago. It’s a great one.
“Creating an Ishmael.”
I say it whenever our impatience causes us to jump the gun on
the huge deliverance planned for us when it looks as though we
have been cursed, or forgotten, or when we feel there just
isn’t time left for God to deliver us from our circumstances
and deliver on His promises. But I don’t say it with judgment
or a scowl because the people who judge Abraham and Sarah
harshly have probably never had anything withheld from
them–possibly because nothing great will ever be demanded from
them or come from them. I am wondering if I can think of
anything amazing that ever came to anyone in the Bible who
didn’t have to suffer and wait for it. Offhand, I just can’t
think of anything really. Except that Adam and Eve got the
Garden right away, and we see how well that went.
An “Ishmael” is what we create when we try and force a
blessing, when we figure we know what form God’s blessings
*should* take and according to what timetable they *should*
arrive.
Disappointment driven by sorrow and humiliation
coupled with hopelessness can really push a person towards
taking matters into their own hands, which is what Sarah and
Abraham did when Hagar became a surrogate mother in a
misguided and impatient effort to speed up what was meant to
be a purely miraculous event.
In a perfect world, Abraham and Sarah would have welcomed
Isaac into a world that never heard the cries of baby Ishmael.
Perhaps Hagar would have married another servant and lived a
more contented, uneventful life.
But that isn’t what

happened, not by a long shot.
Perhaps it would have, in a world where Sarah was not branded
as a failure, either by herself or others, or in a world that
is willing to wait for the fulfillment of promises. Abraham
and Sarah have done nothing that we all have not done in one
form or another, even if we do not see it. After all, how
many times have we seen someone have a dream or a prophetic
word that they decided that THEY had to bring to pass? I have
been a part of two congregations where a building plan
inspired by a prophetic word completely altered the course of
a local assembly, and the course of a minister’s life, and not
for the better. And the words might have been very valid!
But fulfilling such things in the flesh, as Abraham and Sarah
did, is not a valid option. You see, God does not need our
interference when He has promised something, He needs us to
prepare ourselves and wait for Him to make it happen.
About 10 years ago I had a dream that I have never understood
the interpretation of, although my husband and I have chatted
about it often. Last year, a sister of mine from Africa, who
I have never met, had a confirming vision. I want to use it
as an example of how we could have mucked everything up, and
still might muck it up, for all I know, if we get impatient.
I was sitting in an upper room watching a movie on one of
those screens they used to have in school, the ones where you
would pull them down from above. The movie was about a man
and woman who were raising 100 children, none of them
biological. I saw their tiny little house, I saw toys out
front, and thought about how much I admired them.
As the
movie ended, I realized it was about my husband and me.
At this point, we had our two children, neither biological. I
was greatly confused and yet it was one of the most vivid
dreams I have ever had. So, I tucked it away. Now what could
I have done? I could have said, “well this means this and in
order for this to happen, that has to happen, and I had better

get to work.” Fortunately, a few days earlier I had left the
church system due to the first of the two situations I spoke
of earlier regarding building plans hurting a congregation (or
in this case destroying the congregation) by compromising a
minister. I had seen firsthand what happens when we assume
and do not wait–we screw everything up. David (the pastor)
didn’t have to do God’s work for Him, and I wasn’t going to
repeat the mistake. But over the years, I started wondering
as I saw nothing happening and I got older and older.
Then in
me this
WITH SO
WRITING

January 2013, my friend from Africa, a minister, sent
about a vision she had while praying, “I SAW A LADY
MANY KIDS, MOST OF THEM WHEN BABIES. YR NAME WAS
UNDER THE PICTURE BOLDLY WITH CAPITAL LETTER. THE

SPIRIT OF GOD WHISPERED TO ME, “TALK TO HER.”
I told her the dream I had had so long ago and that I had
feared that in waiting, I had missed my calling in life. We
were both very glad that I had waited and she had not waited!
Now again, I had a choice, but not coincidentally, I had just
come out of my second incidence, a few months before, of a
minister going forward in his own power who was hurting people
and himself in the process trying to make a word come to pass
himself—one promising an international ministry when,
strangely enough, he already had one but I suppose he thought
there should be more nations than just two. My choice, in
light of these failures, was to continue waiting or to make
something happen. I chose to wait, based on scripture and
personal experience.
I think of my life over the past 10 years if I had rushed
forward and created an Ishmael. Perhaps I would have become a
foster mother, and maybe my immaturity and woundedness would
have been magnified, and my spiritual journey stunted in my
zeal to lean on my own understanding. Not to mention what I
would have done to those poor kids. I know in my heart now
that path would have been a disaster. But still–what does it

mean?

Who are my 100 children? Are they really babies?

I can tell you this, that when my sister in Africa confirmed
the dream for me, I decided it was time to grow up in a big
way. I decided something I was incapable of deciding 10 years
ago–that those 100 children, whatever they represent, need
someone to care for them who doesn’t have a ton of issues to
inflict on them. So, I started preparing myself to be their
mother, whatever that means. When I decided to change for
them, things started changing for me. And a few weeks ago my
husband had a dream where we were living in a tent that kept
getting bigger with more and more people in it — which
reminded me of this:
Is 54:1-2 Sing, O barren, thou that didst not bear; break
forth into singing, and cry aloud, thou that didst not travail
with child: for more are the children of the desolate than the
children of the married wife, saith the Lord. Enlarge the
place of thy tent, and let them stretch forth the curtains of
thine habitations: spare
strengthen thy stakes;

not,

lengthen

thy

cords,

and

And still I do nothing, except that my efforts on the behalf
of my promised children have been redoubled. With every new
reminder, I become more and more determined to prepare myself
and wait for God to prepare the circumstances, even though the
temptation becomes greater and greater to make it happen
myself.
Fortunately, after all these years I am still
clueless as to what it all means, or I might have created an
Ishmael already.
You see, creating an Ishmael happens when we start changing
our circumstances, but creating an Isaac happens when we allow
God to do His thing, according to His timetable. We believe
that changing our circumstances is the same as cooperation and
obedience when, in reality, we are usurping the authority of
God. We are saying that we don’t think He can get the job done
quickly enough to suit us. But the timetable is EVERYTHING.

The time between promise and fulfillment isn’t the curse,
it’s the blessing.
If a woman only had a week between
learning she was pregnant and giving birth, she would not be
prepared to be a mother — UNLESS she had already spent much
time in preparation before she ever got pregnant. That is
what the promise is for, to give us the heads up to prepare
ourselves, and not to make us hopeless and impatient. It’s
about walking in trust.
Some promises, some “children,” are too darned special to be
given to people who are not prepared. The longer the wait
time, the graver the responsibility, in my opinion. Isaac,
Jacob, Joseph, Samson, Samuel, John the Baptist — great men
who needed extraordinary parents refined in the fires of
disappointment and the agony of waiting. How many years did
David spend on the run when he could have killed his rival and
grabbed the crown? There is no verse saying that God helps
those who help themselves, but there is this one:
Is 40:31 But they that wait upon the Lord shall renew their
strength; they shall mount up with wings as eagles; they shall
run, and not be weary; and they shall walk, and not faint.
It is the ones who wait who will stand strongest, who will
soar highest, who will run with endurance, and will simply
walk. It’s all about how we walk. So don’t give up hope, you
are not forgotten, you just may be being prepared for greater
things than those who appear to have it all so easily but
might only be succeeding through charisma instead of promises.
And when you get it, remember to keep waiting and remain
patient, because the next promise can trip you up just as
easily as the first one. Just because we trusted and were
patient once, doesn’t mean that our Isaac can’t have an
Ishmael for a younger brother instead of an older one.

Setting the Record Straight
about the Spirit of the Law
One of the most important things we can learn how to do in our
religious lives is to question our own learned rhetoric and
paradigms. And so today I want to say a few words about
keeping the Law according to the spirit and not the letter. I
have tackled this previously in my blog Setting the Record
Straight about Christianity where I came against the idea
touted by some of those in the Hebrew Roots Movement and among
some Messianic Jews that if you don’t keep all of the
commandments you are unsaved. Consider this the sequel.
So what is it to “keeping the Law according to the spirit and
not the letter” and where does it come from?
This is grossly misunderstood in many circles so, I am just
going to briefly summarize the problem we have out there. When
a Christian decides to keep more of the commandments than your
mainstream Christian, they might be called a “legalist,” or
“not believing in the finished work of Christ on the Cross.”
But how do we get to that point where somehow keeping
commandments becomes sinful?
Let’s first look at what it means to keep the Law according to
the spirit and not the letter. First, where do we even get
that phrase? Since it is repeated so often, we need to know.
Here is the source of the confusion:
Not that we are sufficient in ourselves to claim anything as
coming from us, but our sufficiency is from God, who has made
us sufficient to be ministers of a new covenant, not of the
letter but of the Spirit. For the letter kills, but the Spirit
gives life. (I Cor 3:5-6, ESV)

What does this mean, that the letter kills and the Spirit
gives life? And I want you to notice something–Paul does not
say that we are to keep the Spirit of the Law and not the
letter. Even though this is the mantra we repeat and believe,
it is not actually in the Bible. Let’s look at the other
“spirit/letter” verse from Paul:
But a Jew is one inwardly, and circumcision is a matter of the
heart, by the Spirit, not by the letter. His praise is not
from man but from God. (Ro 2:29, ESV)
This verse is also not, in context, telling people to obey the
“spirit of the law” and not the letter. Instead, it is
pointing out a man whose parents kept the commandment to
circumcise (which was considered to be one of the cultural
markers of Judaism) yet who lives in violation of the
commandments, has what amounts to a sham circumcision because
that person is not living as a true Jew, for whom God’s
commandments and His Word are precious. And what does Paul say
about the concept of breaking the Commandments of God so that
good may come?
What shall we say then? Are we to continue in sin that grace
may abound? By no means! How can we who died to sin still live
in it? (Ro 6:2, ESV)
Obviously sin still exists and we can still commit it. So
where does the mantra really come from?
But now we are released from the law, having died to that
which held us captive, so that we serve in the new way of the
Spirit and not in the old way of the written code. (Ro 7:6,
ESV)
That’s a lot closer to our mantra, right? So now we need to
look at the next verse for context:
What then shall we say? That the law is sin? By no means! Yet
if it had not been for the law, I would not have known sin.

For I would not have known what it is to covet if the law had
not said, “You shall not covet.” (Ro 7:7, ESV)
The Laws of God are not sin–they instead show us what sin is.
And so for those people who have been trained in this saying
and never really thought about it, I have an honest question
(because I used to say it too so I am in no way condemning
anyone): You know that you keep a lot of commandments. In
fact, you almost certainly keep the majority of those that can
be kept in this day and age without a Temple and a functioning
Priesthood (the regulations of which make up a whopping 58% of
the laws). You love those laws that you keep. You promote them
to others. You know they are good and protect us from one
another. Our Savior was asked which law is the most important
and He quoted from the Shema of Deut 6:4-9, and Lev 19:18:
“Teacher, which is the great commandment in the Law?” And he
said to him, “You shall love the Lord your God with all your
heart and with all your soul and with all your mind. This is
the great and first commandment. And a second is like it: You
shall love your neighbor as yourself. On these two
commandments depend all the Law and the Prophets.” (Matt
22:36-40, ESV)
So, what was going on then, and what is going on now?
Jesus/Yeshua has clearly said that the Law and the Prophets
depend first, on loving God and second, on loving our
neighbors as ourselves. In stating this, He was re-emphasizing
what the Law was given to us for–the laws were given to us in
order to be the bare minimum to protect us from one another’s
beast natures. But He says nothing here about that Law being
evil, nor does Paul, nor does anyone. The law must be used,
however, for the purpose of loving God and neighbor, and not
as a system of earning brownie points, or else it can become
not only a trap but a deadly one. But what this doesn’t mean
is that breaking the law is, in and of itself, somehow a sign
of faith and keeping it somehow an act of faithlessness.
Remember that faith, in the Greek, is the word pistis, which

comes down to meaning trust. It would be silly for us to
we trust God and try to prove it by breaking all
commandments that (according to our beloved Messiah, to
great sage Hillel, and many others) teach us how to love
and love and protect others from our evil instincts.

say
the
the
God

Now we know that the law is good, if one uses it lawfully (I
Tim 1:8, ESV)
We can’t, for example, love others and keep the spirit of the
law by breaking the incest commandments, right? Or by
committing murder, theft, or adultery. When we lie, slander,
and gossip, it isn’t because we trust God but because we
ignore His love and disregard His justice by refusing to be
reflections of His mercy. We show that we have no fear of or
respect for Him when we casually break His commandments. And
we must not have disdain for His commandments because they are
the bare minimum requirements, as we learned in the Sermon on
the Mount.
Jesus not only preached the Law but raised the bar
exponentially. Not only are we commanded to keep the
commandments on the outside but also on the inside. Does that
mean we will do it perfectly? Of course not! And this is where
faith/trust comes in. We have to trust Him to fill in our
honest gaps and to not condemn us over our weaknesses as we
grow in His love and righteousness.
So, no, the spirit of the law doesn’t mean disregarding the
law because that wouldn’t be in the spirit of it at all! We
would have to ignore all of our Messiah’s teachings! How is
that trust? Jeremiah prophesied about the days of the Messiah:
“Behold, the days are coming, declares the Lord, when I will
make a new covenant with the house of Israel and the house of
Judah, not like the covenant that I made with their fathers on
the day when I took them by the hand to bring them out of the
land of Egypt, my covenant that they broke, though I was their

husband, declares the Lord. For this is the covenant that I
will make with the house of Israel after those days, declares
the Lord: I will put my law within them, and I will write it
on their hearts. And I will be their God, and they shall be my
people.” (Jer 31:31-33, ESV)
Loving God and neighbor by keeping His commandments was
promised to be internalized within us, and that is our trust
in the “finished work of the Cross”–that we would be granted
that transformation, and that we would live in the reality of
the New Creation that Paul wrote of:
Therefore, if anyone is in Christ, he is a new creation. The
old has passed away; behold, the new has come. (2 Cor 5:17,
ESV)
Jesus ushered in a new reality at the Cross, a second and
greater Exodus out of sin and death. Not a death that
nullified the definition and existence of sin but a death that
conquered the stranglehold of sin and death over all those who
would believe. Those who have truly tasted salvation know what
I am talking about–slowly but surely, as we grow in Him and
learn to love, those sins that were once so naturally a part
of our lives fall away and become unthinkable–but they never
become unsinful! We increasingly just don’t want to commit
them anymore. But this is a gift. One that we once languished
without–a gift that the entire world was suffering for lack of
in the early first century.
But I come back to the original question–“what is the spirit
of the law?”
Those who are unaware of the historical realities of the first
century often do not know that it was a time of gratuitous
hatred among the deeply factionalized Jewish people. Different
groups (we could call them denominations and not be entirely
wrong) had some rulings in those times that have been
denounced by later generations. Just as, among Christians, we

look back in disapproval of a great many former policies
perpetrated by the Church and by Christians in the name of
God–pogroms, inquisitions, the burning at the stake of those
considered to be heretics, the condoning of slavery, etc..
But, the Jews have a concept–“Pikuah Nefesh” and we would
rightly call it “the spirit of the law.” Yeshua made reference
to it when He spoke of the “weightier matters” in Matthew
23:23. These are justice, mercy, and faithfulness. Mercy is
the attribute which guides Pikuah Nefesh–which literally means
“saving lives.”
Pikuah Nefesh dictates, in a situation where two commandments
are at odds with one another, which you keep and which you
break. And whenever anyone comes to me unhappy that a friend
who keeps fewer commandments has called them unsaved or not
trusting in the finished work of Yeshua at the Cross, or a
legalist, I ask them a few questions:
(1) If you were held hostage by a terrorist and they had a gun
to the head of a child and told you they would shoot if you
didn’t eat a plate full of pork, would you eat it? (Note: no
one has ever said no to this question because everyone
realizes how heartless and selfish it would be to end a
child’s life, one of the weightiest matters, over food
restrictions, a much less important matter)
(2) If someone was drowning on the Sabbath, would you move
heaven and earth to save them no matter how much work was
involved? (no one says no to this either, but at least some of
the Qumran Covenanters who penned the sectarian documents
found among the Dead Sea Scroll would have allowed them to
drown)
(3) If refugees flooded into your town on the Sabbath and
there was no food in the house to feed them, would you go
shopping so that they could have rest on the Sabbath even
though it would mean work for you? Would you kindle a flame?

(I was speaking to a friend yesterday who is a former orthodox
Jew and is now a believer in Yeshua and he agreed that he
would definitely do this as well)
A legalist would refuse to serve others in all of these
situations, believing that the keeping of the letter is the
most important. But in doing so they would not be observing
the spirit of the law, Pikuah Nefesh. We were never meant to
be robots, using one law to get us out of the obligation to
serve another and telling God that we were just doing what He
said. A great many legal arguments in the Talmud center around
this very concept. We must first and foremost serve life and
mercy–and this is why the letter can kill if we misuse it.
But this nonsense about saved/unsaved over the number of
commandments kept has really got to go. On both sides.
Only 42% of the Laws of the Torah can currently be observed,
as 58% revolve around the Temple. On that 42%, 67% is kept and
cherished by the overwhelming majority of mainstream
Christians. Messianics/Hebrew Roots believers, at most,
observe only 11% more. That leaves a lot of laws that we don’t
observe. So, the whole idea of “Torah Observant” is really
just as much of a myth as more mainstream Christians claiming
that they believe the Law has been done away with. Both of
these are mantras that people think they believe but actually
do not–and certainly do not live by. It comes down to a lot of
unwitting posturing on the different “sides” as each side
tries to be right by saying things that aren’t actually all
that true once we really stop and think about it. So how about
we all ditch the illogical rhetoric that none of us truly live
by and get to work, together, for the good of the Kingdom and
for the sake of those who are still perishing. We all love
God’s commandments–the majority of believers just have
different opinions on which of the non-moral ones are still
important to God. Let’s try to keep it in mind that none of us
can claim to entirely know His mind, nor are our individual
interpretations of Scripture faultless. We are very much in

need of the very grace we should be extending to others.

Pornography, Sex Trafficking,
and My Complicity
This is a short piece I wrote on social media the other day
but the response was so positive that I wanted to save it
here.
When I was a porn user and then a porn addict for those
twenty-one years, beginning at the age of eight and continuing
until the day in 1999 when I got saved at the age of twentynine, I stupidly and naively assumed that these women and men
were involved because they enjoyed it. That they wanted to be
there. That they were pursuing happiness in their own way.
Very convenient beliefs. Little did I know that I was
personally complicit in the trafficking, exploitation,
torture, and misery of human beings that had very likely been
abused as children, and probably by family members. Little did
I know that their entry into my perverse and selfish form of
enjoyment and fulfillment was probably incest and child rape.
All I could think about was my next high and they were nothing
to me except tools to be used toward that end. Honestly, the
videotapes and magazines were far more real to me than the
people in them ever were. The day I got saved was the day it
ended and I thank God for that. And it wasn’t because they
became real to me. No, that would take many more years of
growth and getting over my self-centered world view. I just
all of a sudden knew that it was horrifying.
I didn’t know that God was removing me from the sextrafficking business, of which I was an eager, paying

customer. If you would have told me I was personally hurting
anyone in those days, I would have rolled my eyes and shrugged
and maybe even laughed a little bit. All that mattered was the
high I got from the experience. Absolutely nothing else
mattered.
And it took many years to emerge from that mindset and realize
that these people in the magazines and videos are human
beings–just like the boys and girls, men and women on the
streets; human beings who are slaves not only to pimps but
also to the demands of people who aren’t just satisfied to be
watching videos and looking at the magazines anymore. Or maybe
they were ushered into this life by a male family member as a
birthday present when they turned eighteen. That happens more
than we would like to believe. But it is all part of not
seeing people as human beings with real lives and souls–people
whom Yeshua/Jesus came to save. People we are destroying and
allowing to be destroyed.
Our Savior commanded us to live above and beyond the
commandments and to live sacrificially on behalf of the
vulnerable–the poor, abused, oppressed, widowed, orphaned,
foreigner, etc…and those are the people who are usually
involved in the sex-for-hire business, whether it be firsthand sexual experiences or second hand through pornography.
The exploitation of the vulnerable strikes at the very heart
of God’s Torah, His basic laws on how we are to love one
another.
But people won’t give it up because they feel as though they
can’t live without that high. They don’t want to live without
it. And so they oppress. You cannot be a pornography user
unless you are also an oppressor or the vulnerable–like I was.
And if you are an oppressor of the vulnerable then it doesn’t
mean a damned thing if you keep the other commandments. Tithe
all you want, keep the festivals, be nice to everyone, eat
kosher, don’t work on the Sabbath. Doesn’t matter. You are no
different than the residents of Sodom, victimizing the

vulnerable and living in ease while others suffer.
Telling God you are sorry knowing full well that it is a sham
and you will do it again isn’t repentance, it is nothing but a
self-centered alleviating of guilt. It is every bit as much a
violation of God as your porn use is a victimization of the
least of these. And until you care about something other than
your pleasure, you are dead in the water. You’re a goat, no,
worse than a goat because the goats of Matthew 25 merely
neglected the vulnerable, while those who are porn users and
who pay for sex are themselves, oppressors. And if you don’t
care about that then I just don’t know what to say. There’s
nothing I can say. You need to change. You need to stop cold
turkey and never go back. It’s the only way. You don’t need
sex to survive, or porn, you just want it no matter who pays
the price.
If you want to do something about sex trafficking and child
rape, please look into taking the free online training course
at www.ourrescue.org/training –learning to spot trafficking in
our own communities, organizations, congregations, and
families is how we will defeat this scourge of modern-day
slavery in our own backyards.
Also, this is the prayer that I pray during the day as I think
about it:
Lord, please act according to your wisdom, justice, and mercy
and confound the schemes of the traffickers. Let their
cleverness become foolish. Please send your angels to be
deceiving spirits to their advisors. Let them fall victim to
their own traps. Please send loving people, dreams, and
visions to their victims and give them hope. Open up their
hearts to be unafraid of those who are there to help them.
Stir up our consciences that we will stop looking away and
stop covering up for the abusers who are in our own families
and congregations. Expose those in positions of authority who
are complicit. Turn the hearts and minds of all their abusers,

both their pimps and the Johns, to your compassion and love.
Inspire pity in the hearts of the Johns that they will rescue
instead of violate. Let the oppressors become liberators. Save
and deliver everyone who is part of this to end this once and
for all. Help us to raise up a generation that says no to
sexual oppression. Stir up the compassion of everyone who is
complicit in this terrible thing–from the porn users who are
willingly enjoying the fruit of the trafficking of souls, to
the men and women who buy sex from adults, to the child
rapists. Give them new hearts that are not bent on
satisfaction and pleasure but upon serving others. God, turn
our hearts away from worshipping this beast of seeking out
pleasure and possessions at the cost of the humanity of
others. Strip away the blindness that excuses our complicity
in service to our own enjoyment and desires at the expense of
anyone else’s needs. Destroy our complacency. In the Name of
my Master Yeshua/Jesus, please help us establish Your Kingdom
on Earth.

Caring for the Savior–Caring
for Evan
This morning, a friend’s child (featured in another blog)
passed into the arms of our Savior. It was unexpected. It was
heartbreaking. It was just wrong in so many ways. But in
talking to my friend Matt who will be speaking at the service,
I remembered a story that I read in a Christian magazine years
ago when my own special needs son was much younger and I was
very exhausted and discouraged. I wish I had an original copy
so that I could credit the author. That story has sustained me
over the course of some very dark days. So, without trying to
take credit for someone else’s work, I have done my best to

recreate the story here (if anyone is aware of the original, I
would love a copy)–even though the circumstances with Evan are
different. Evan, this is for you, and for your brother Joshua
who preceded you in 2016–and it’s for your mom and dad,
Aleecia and David, who I know miss you both. You were/are both
gifts from God in ways that you could not even begin to
imagine in life. When we all wake up in the world to come,
you’ll get it. You’ll see. You were worth every moment.

Evan Hibbets with his
father David, Sukkot 2019
A couple had a child who was profoundly disabled, both
physically and mentally, due to birth complications. It was
hard, as the child got bigger and older, it became more and
more difficult to care for him. There were no vacations, money
was very tight, and the little things that most parents take
for granted, the accomplishments and “regular” joys just
weren’t there to sustain them and spur them on. No first
steps, no first words, no potty training, no first day of
kindergarten—you get the picture. He did smile, a lot, and
that kept them going usually. He liked television, and when
people would sing to him, he loved being pushed around in his

stroller, and then in his specialized wheelchair, but he was
always going to be largely unresponsive and would never be on
his own. One day, his mom, his full time caregiver, just broke
down as special needs moms do from time to time (I sure did),
and wept on the floor. Part of being a special needs mom is
about allowing your dreams for your child to die in many ways,
some small and others very big–as she was experiencing. He
would never marry, or have children of his own—he would just
continue to grow. She was frightened because it was already
hard to deal with and he would quickly be too heavy for her to
move around. It was heartbreaking and monotonous dealing with
diapers on a growing boy, and especially knowing that he would
never be free of them.
This wasn’t what she wanted for him. She wanted everything for
him.
Some days, despite loving her son with everything she had (she
would not trade him for the world), she would lose hope that
there was any sort of silver lining to the dark clouds that
hovered over their lives–the fears for him and dangers to Him.
She was just dead tired with little to sustain her except for
one family from the church who would visit and help out when
they could, and an overworked husband trying to pay the bills
for things that insurance just didn’t cover.
This was one of the days when she received a visit from the
couple, and the older woman took her aside, held her tightly,
wiped her tears and said, “I want to read you something.” She
got her Bible out of her bag and turned the pages to chapter
25 of the gospel of Matthew–the parable of the sheep and the
goats. One arm around the weary, discouraged mom and the other
holding her bible open, she told her the story of the
righteous at the right hand of the Son of Man:
“Then the King will say to those on his right, ‘Come, you who
are blessed by my Father, inherit the kingdom prepared for you
from the foundation of the world. For I was hungry and you

gave me food, I was thirsty and you gave me drink, I was a
stranger and you welcomed me, I was naked and you clothed me,
I was sick and you visited me, I was in prison and you came to
me.’
Then the righteous will answer him, saying, ‘Lord, when did we
see you hungry and feed you, or thirsty and give you drink?
And when did we see you a stranger and welcome you, or naked
and clothe you? And when did we see you sick or in prison and
visit you?’ And the King will answer them, ‘Truly, I say to
you, as you did it to one of the least of these my
brothers, you did it to me.’“
She closed her Bible and held her friend tightly. “I know you
are tired. I know this wasn’t the life you wanted for him or
for you. I know it isn’t fair and I can’t give you any answers
as to why this happened or what will happen in the future but
I want you to know something. When I see you caring for your
son, and I think of you bathing him and feeding him and
changing his diapers every day, slaving away just to keep him
alive and healthy and comfortable—all I can think of is you
changing Jesus’s diapers. I know it probably doesn’t seem like
much of a privilege and I am not going to give you any empty
platitudes, but when I see you all I can see is someone
working day and night and expending all her heart and energy
into caring for my Savior. And when I see His smile, all I can
see is our Lord smiling at you through your son.”
I also covered this in my podcast about the Parable of the
Sheep and the Goats

